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	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Chair welcomed Ms Claire Hornsby who attended the meeting only for discussions in relation to agenda item 21.
	15/213 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda:  

5, 6, 8b, 11, 12, 20

	15/214 

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	15/215 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meeting held on 11 MARCH 2015 (AQSC/15/30)
	

	
	

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 11 March 2015
	15/216 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Appendix AQSC/Mar15/1 (appendix to the minutes)
Following consideration of postgraduate External Examiner reports at its meeting in March, AQSC had recommended to Education Committee that the University’s postgraduate Rules of Assessment in relation to the award of distinction and merit should be reviewed.  The Chair reported that the academic infrastructure task and finish group had supported the creation of a Rules of Assessment Advisory Group, and that this issue would be referred to this Group.

	15/217 

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S AND DEPUTY CHAIR’S ACTION (AQSC/15/31)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report of action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Chair and Deputy Chair of the Committee since its last meeting.

	15/218 


	Approval of new courses (category three – validation event)
	

	Reported
	That the following course had been approved and would be offered with effect from October 2015.  The response to the conditions and recommendations set by the Validation Panel had been approved by the Chair of the Panel and Deputy Chair of AQSC.
· BA Multimedia Journalism

	15/219 

	Periodic Review
	

	
	

	Faculty of Humanities

Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities (CISH)
	

	Reported
	That the Periodic Review of CISH which was due to take place during 2015/16 had been postponed by one year and would now take place during 2016/17.
	15/220 

	
	
	

	REVIEW OF THE OPERATION OF AQSC DURING 2014/15
	

	
	

	Reported
	Members of AQSC were invited to comment on the operation of the Committee and to reflect on the business covered during 2014/15.

	15/221 

	Noted
	No amendments were suggested to the membership or Terms of Reference of the Committee.


	15/222 

	
	The Committee observed that Periodic Review reports had shown a trend for an increasing number of commendations and recommendations.  While it was pleasing to see that Panels had identified a number of areas which were operating to a high standard, the Committee stressed that good practice in line with expectations should be recorded in the body of the report, and that commendations should only be made in cases of genuine exceptional practice.

	15/223 

	
	The body of the report could also note the Panel’s support for ongoing or planned action where the department had identified a need for improvement.  Recommendations should therefore be made in areas that the Panel felt needed action the department had not already identified or highlighted in their documentation.  Members of AQSC also noted that it was important for conditions to be set where appropriate, for example where there was a risk that a University policy might not be adhered to.

	15/224 

	
	Under current procedures, departments were required to respond to conditions following the event, and within agreed timescales.  Recommendations were responded to through the Annual Review of Course (ARC) report.  The Committee noted that it could be beneficial to require the response to both conditions and recommendations to be made immediately following the event.  This could provide swifter reassurance that steps had been taken and benefits drawn from the suggestions made by the Panel as well as in response to their requirements.  Departments would still be able to reflect on their Periodic Review in their ARC report.

	15/225 

	Resolved
	The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office should enhance guidance on setting commendations, conditions and recommendations in advance of the 2015/16 academic year.

	15/226 


	Recommended to Education Committee
	The response to Periodic Review recommendations should be made at the same time as the response to conditions, within deadlines agreed with the Panel.

	15/227 

	Noted
	AQSC discussed the need for committee structures and timing to support new initiatives which fell outside the usual pattern of the academic year.  Committees and Chairs were made aware of any items that might need to be addressed outside meetings as early as possible, and to confirm their support for the proposed approval route (for example via Chair’s Action or through a virtual consultation with the Committee).  The Task and Finish Group looking at Academic Infrastructure had agreed to review the new course approval process, to identify any changes needed to streamline the process and to remove any misconceptions about the perceived complexity of introducing new courses and modules.
	15/228 

	
	
	

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	QUALITY ASSURANCE AGENCY HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW ACTION PLAN
	

	
	
	

	Periodic Review guidance and templates (AQSC/15/32)
	

	Received
	A paper setting out proposed changes to the Periodic Review process and guidance in response to the recommendation in the QAA HE Review Report, which required the University to ensure that all periodic review reports explicitly confirmed how UK threshold standards were achieved.

	15/229 

	Reported
	In response to the QAA HE Review recommendation, an action had been agreed to ensure that Chairs, Secretaries and members of periodic review panels were fully briefed on the importance of a consistent approach to reporting on threshold standards through:
· Including coverage of reporting on threshold standards within the briefing events for Chairs and Secretaries of periodic review
· Undertaking a review and update of all information, guidance, and report templates for periodic review to ensure explicit coverage of threshold standards

	15/230 

	Resolved
	AQSC approved the recommendations as set out in paper AQSC/15/32:
· The amendments to resources should be approved to ensure Periodic Reviews confirmed that internal and external reference points, including threshold standards, had been considered appropriately.

· The changes suggested to the recommendation in the template report and accompanying guidance should be approved that would ensure: (a) that Panels were required to confirm they had raised all areas they wished to discuss, and (b) that they were otherwise satisfied that the documentation covered all other relevant areas that the Panel were required to consider.


	15/231 


	Recommended to Education Committee
	AQSC recommended the following to Education Committee, as set out in paper AQSC/15/32:
· The Periodic Review process should no longer include Stage one as a separate stage.

· All new UG courses which had been running for more than one year should be included in Periodic Reviews.

· While future course approvals and validations could still approve a course for the normal duration (typically five years), the Periodic Review recommendation should be clear how the course would be incorporated into the next relevant departmental Periodic Review.
	15/232 

	
	
	

	Policy and Procedure for making changes to academic provision (AQSC/15/33)
	

	Received
	A paper setting out proposed amendments to the process and guidance for making changes to existing courses in response to the recommendations in the QAA HE Review Report, which required the University to ‘review policy on the nature and extent of changes to programmes that can be approved without reference to external advice and the relevant committee’.


	15/233 

	Reported
	In response to the QAA HE Review recommendation, an action had been agreed to review the current policy and procedure for making changes to academic provision to ensure there was:
· An appropriate mechanism for tracking changes to modules and courses
· Clear guidance relating to where external advice should be sought
· Clarity regarding committee reporting mechanisms


	15/234 

	Resolved
	AQSC approved the following recommendations as set out in paper AQSC/15/33:
Relating to approval of course and module changes:

· A review should be initiated by the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office (ASPO) to identify scenarios for course and modules changes, setting out their approval routes and internal and external consultation.
· The Review should also consider whether requirements for external consultation should be specified for the individual changes included on the approval and reporting structures.
· Enhanced guidance should be made available on the Academic Standards and Quality webpages, distinct from guidance to the Annual Review Process, to provide more information about varying existing courses and modules.

Relating to a mechanism for tracking changes to modules and courses and their cumulative impact:

· A review should be initiated by the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office (ASPO) to identify key course and module change information which should be provided with the request for approval.
· The system to support the Annual Review Process should be developed to allow additional information to be held on requests for course and module changes.  A request should be made for this work to be incorporated into the development of a system to support course approvals.
· ASPO, working in liaison with CRT, should provide guidance to departments to highlight what additional information could be provided on the existing Annual Review system for course and module changes.
· Copies of the previous Annual Review Report should be made available to the Deans when considering requests for changes.  This would take effect from the next round of course and module updates, and would allow the Dean to review the number and type of changes being requested, and therefore consider the cumulative nature and extent of changes to modules and courses.
	15/235 

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PARTNERSHIPS REPORT (AQSC/15/34)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Academic Standards and Partnerships Office on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.


	15/236 

	Reported
	QAA had invited comments on the draft revised versions of the subject benchmark statements for three subjects (consultation open until 31 May 2015):

· Languages, Cultures and Societies 

· Linguistics 

· Law 


	15/237 

	
	In March 2015 the Competition and Markets Authority (CMA) issued a guidance report for UK Higher Education providers – advice on consumer protection law. The report provided advice to providers on their rights and responsibilities under consumer protection law and covers three areas: Information provision; Terms and conditions; and Complaint handling processes and practices.

	15/238 

	
	The second stage of the HEFCE Quality Assessment Review consultation was due to be issued in the summer of 2015. It was expected that the consultation would address more detailed options and timeframes for implementation of any new quality assessment framework. Information would be circulated to members of AQSC once it had been received.
	15/239 

	
	
	

	POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH APPROVAL AND REPORTING FRAMEWORK (AQSC/15/35)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out a proposed procedure for the approval of new Postgraduate Research Degree courses and modules, and modifications to existing provision.

	15/240 

	Reported
	The proposals formalised current practice for approval of postgraduate research courses and modules, with updates to reflect changes in authority and responsibilities for this area of provision.

	15/241 


	Noted
	Some minor corrections were needed to references to committees and some clarification was needed over the modes of study that could apply.


	15/242 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	The procedure and associated documentation as set out on paper AQSC/15/35 (subject to minor corrections and clarification) should be recommended to Education Committee for approval and immediate use by academic departments seeking new or modified postgraduate research degree courses of modules.
	15/243 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF ADMISSIONS POLICIES (AQSC/15/36)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper reporting on the annual review of Undergraduate and Graduate Admissions Policies, and highlighting minor updates for 2015/16 for recommendation to Education Committee.


	15/244 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	That the Undergraduate and Graduate Admissions Policies be recommended to Education Committee.
	15/245 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF STUDENT ENGAGEMENT AND REPRESENTATION (AQSC/15/37)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The Annual Review of the Student Representatives Policy, which had been carried out in consultation with departments and the Students’ Union.  The paper included the Students’ Union’s plans for improving student representation during 2015/16.

	15/246 

	Reported
	Following the review carried out in the previous year, a number of amendments had been made for 2014/15.  These included clarifying more informal roles of student representatives alongside the formal roles of the course and year representatives, in order to continue the spirit of open involvement, whilst also allowing students to commit to SSLC attendance, ensuring participation and recognition for engaged students.


	15/247 

	
	A Students’ Union survey of students over SSLC attendance and operation showed that overall representatives had consulted with students about the meetings, that there had been attendance at SSLCs in all departments, and there were some examples of effective communication between students and departments over issues raised by students.  There was still work to be done to improve levels of engagement, to ensure student issues were added to agendas, and to improve communication over actions taken over issues raised through SSLCs.

	15/248 

	
	Minor amendments had been proposed to the 2015/16 policy to reflect its practical implementation and the robustness of the student representative mechanisms.  It was also noted that actions arising from the QAA Higher Education Review included a number of actions that linked to the student representative system.

	15/249 

	Noted
	An issue had been raised in the departmental feedback over the perception of the faculty convenor role and individual performance.   Concerns over performance should be raised with the SU to take steps in line with standard procedures, and this point could therefore be limited to reference to the need to improve understanding of the role.

	15/250 

	
	Further potential amendments needed to be discussed to ensure the policy and the plans the SU would like to introduce aligned.  These included reflection on the naming of student, course and year representative roles, and references to elections of year representatives (for example in paragraph 4.1.5).

	15/251 

	
	Paragraph 5.2.8 relating to students who failed to meet the requirements of the role was to be re-worded to highlight the support representatives would be provided with to carry out their roles, and to make clearer reference to the mechanisms already in place where it was agreed a student could no longer carry out the role.


	15/252 

	Recommended to Education Committee
	The revised 2015/16 Student Representatives Policy should be approved, subject to revisions to paragraph 5.2.8 being approved by the PVC (Education) in consultation with the SU and Academic Registrar.
	15/253 

	
	
	

	STUDENT FEEDBACK ON ANONYMOUS MARKING (AQSC/15/38)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper analysing the results of research carried out by the Students’ Union on student views relating to anonymous marking.

	15/254 

	Reported
	Following a discussion over the ARC reports at its meeting in January 2015, AQSC had asked Mr Spencer, Vice-President (Education), Students’ Union, to seek feedback from students on the University’s approach to anonymous marking, and whether it would be preferable to take a more consistent approach across the University. This had also been raised by some External Examiners and Periodic Review Panels.

	15/255 

	
	The SU had included a question in the Vital Statistics research, asking students if they would like written work that contributed towards their year mark to be anonymously marked (where possible).  The paper recommended that anonymous marking should be trialled in certain departments, before wider roll-out across the University.

	15/256 

	Noted
	The Committee thanked the SU for work undertaken to produce a valuable source of student feedback.  Members of AQSC were struck by the even spread between students who were in favour of anonymous marking (37.12% overall), not in favour (32.44%), and undecided (30.44%).

	15/257 

	
	The benefits of anonymous marking were highlighted, in particular the removal of the risk of bias, which could reassure students and the University that marks were fair.  There was variation in the approach to marking of exams, which were all marked anonymously, and coursework (where departments could choose).  It was not suggested that anonymous marking was carried out on formative work, and students would still be able to seek targeted and personal feedback once they had received their marked work.  However, it was also noted that the survey results showed that approaching a third of students still preferred their marking not to be done anonymously.

	15/258 

	
	Given the spread of views, the Committee felt that more investigation was needed before it could consider the recommendation to require widespread anonymous marking.  One suggestion was for a trial to be carried out where students were given the option for selecting which form of marking they preferred.  Another was to use both methods on a select number of modules, and for the results to be used to identify any impact or trends.

	15/259 

	Resolved
	The SU would pose a further question through the Vital Statistics survey to ask students for their reasons for supporting or opposing anonymous marking.

	15/260 

	Resolved
	The SU would send a copy of the analysis of both surveys to the secretary of AQSC, in order for this to be circulated to departments for information and comment via the Directors of Education Network.

	15/261 

	Resolved
	The Academic Standards and Partnerships Office would consult over wording to be added to the Marking Policy on anonymous marking.
	15/262 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF HUMANITIES 
	

	
	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/15/39)
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Humanities) held on 13 May 2015.
	15/263 

	
	
	

	Periodic Review

	

	Department of History
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 27 January 2015 to consider the Department of History postgraduate taught and research provision.


	15/264 

	Resolved
	The following courses in the Department of History should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· MA History

· Postgraduate Certificate History

· MA by Dissertation in History

· MPhil History

· PhD History
	15/265 

	
	
	

	Human Rights Centre
	

	Resolved
	The following courses in the Human Rights Centre should continue until the next cycle of periodic review subject to the Chair of AQSC receiving the final full periodic review report.  The Chair would refer any significant issues arising from the report to members of AQSC.
· MA Theory and Practice of Human Rights

· MA Human Rights and Cultural Diversity

· PhD Human Rights

· BA Human Rights (Discontinued from Oct 2015)

· MSc Human Rights and Research Methods (noting this course had been discontinued from Oct 2015)

	15/266 


	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:
· Graduate Diploma in International Business Law with English for Academic Purposes
· Graduate Certificate in English for Academic Purposes
· Graduate Diploma in English for Academic Purposes
· International Diploma in Economics
· BSc Management, Maths and Economics
· BA History and Modern Languages
	15/267 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH 
	

	
	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/15/40)
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) held on 13 May 2015.
	15/268 

	
	
	

	Periodic Review

	

	School of Biological Sciences
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 19 March 2015 to consider the School of Biological Sciences postgraduate taught provision.


	

	Resolved
	The following courses in the School of Biological Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· MSc Biotechnology

· MSc Molecular Medicine

	

	Department of Mathematical Sciences
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 17 February 2015 to consider the Department of Mathematical Sciences postgraduate taught and research provision.


	

	Resolved
	The following courses in the Department of Mathematical Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· MSc Data Science 

· MSc Statistics

· MSc Discrete Mathematics and Its Applications

· MSc Financial Decision Making with Applications

· MSc Mathematics and Finance

· MSc Statistics and Computer Science

· MSc Statistics and Data Analysis

· MSc Statistics and Econometrics

· MSc Statistics and Operational Research

· PG Diploma Discrete Mathematics and Its Applications

· PG Diploma Financial Decision Making with Applications

· PG Diploma Mathematics and Finance

· PG Diploma Statistics and Computer Science

· PG Diploma Statistics with Data Analysis

· PG Diploma Statistics and Econometrics

· PG Diploma Statistics and Operational Research

· Graduate Diploma Mathematics

· PhD Bio-Statistics

· PhD Mathematics

· PhD Pure Mathematics

· PhD Applied Mathematics

· PhD Bioinformatics

· PhD Operational Research 

· PhD Statistics

· PhD Mathematical Biology

	

	School of Health and Human Sciences
	

	Received
	The summary of the Periodic Review recommendations following a periodic review event that had taken place on 21 April 2015 to consider the School of Health and Human Sciences undergraduate and postgraduate taught provision.


	15/269 

	Resolved
	The following courses in the School of Health and Human Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review subject to:  approval of the response to the condition set by the Panel; and the Chair of AQSC receiving the final full periodic review report.  The Chair would refer any significant issues arising from the report to members of AQSC.

· FDSc Health Science (Care of the Adult)

· FDSc Health Science (Mental Health)

· FDSc Oral Health Science

· BSc Oral Health Science

· BSc Health Care Practice

· BSc Health Care

· PG Certificate Psychological Wellbeing Practitioner

· Graduate Certificate Psychological Wellbeing Practitioner 

· MA Health and Organisational Research

· MSc Health Research

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Health Care Practice

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Musculoskeletal Assessment

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Musculoskeletal Assessment (Imaging)

The following courses were included in the review but had been discontinued and were no longer admitting students:

· BSc Health Studies

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Infection Control

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Heath Care Management

· Masters in Public Health

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Health Care Practice (End of Life)

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Mental Health)

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Respiratory Care)

· MSc/PG Diploma/PG Certificate Health Care Practice (Long Term Conditions)

	15/270 

	Approval of new courses (category two)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following new courses should be introduced with effect from October 2015 subject to Deputy Dean (Education) approval of minor amendments to the documentation.  These courses would be available for students to transfer onto, and would not be available for direct entry.

Department of Psychology
· BSc Psychology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Psychology (Including Placement Year)

· BSc Psychology with Cognitive Neuroscience (Including Placement Year)

	15/271 

	Resolved
	The following new PhD title should be introduced with effect from October 2015 to be available as a full-time, part-time, and distance learning course:
School of Biological Sciences

· PhD Molecular Medicine: Medical Microbiology


	15/272 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:

· PG Certificate/PG Diploma/MSc Health Care Practice (End of Life Care)

· PG Certificate/PG Diploma/MSc Health Care Practice (Long Term Conditions)

· PG Certificate/PG Diploma/MSc Health Care Practice (Mental Health)

· PG Certificate/PG Diploma/MSc Health Care Practice (Respiratory Care)
	15/273 

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses for publicity purposes
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had approved the following courses for publicity purposes (Part 1) to be offered from October 2015:

School of Health and Human Sciences

· BA Family Resilience and Education

· BA Leadership in Public and Voluntary Services

Department of Psychology
· BSc Psychology with Neuroscience (Including Placement Year)


	15/274 

	Change of course title
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) approved the change of course title of the following courses with effect from October 2015:

· From:  BSc Mathematics for Secondary Teaching

To:  BSc Mathematics for Teaching
	

	
	
	

	New course approval:  Postgraduate Periodontology courses (AQSC/15/41)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The summary of the Validation Panel recommendation following a validation that had taken place during April 2015 to consider proposed School of Health and Human Sciences postgraduate periodontology courses.

	


	Resolved
	That the following courses in the School of Health and Human Sciences be introduced with effect from 2015/16, subject to:  approval of the response to the conditions set by the Panel; and the Chair of AQSC receiving the final full validation report.  The Chair would refer any significant issues arising from the report to members of AQSC.
· MSc Periodontology
· MSc Periodontal Practice

· PG Dip Periodontology *

· PG Dip Periodontal Practice *

* Students would be able to transfer to the Postgraduate Diplomas but these awards would not be available for direct entry.
	

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES
	

	
	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/15/42)
	

	Received
	A report from the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) held on 13 May 2015.


	15/275 

	Periodic Review

	

	Department of Economics
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 16 March 2015 to consider the Department of Economics postgraduate taught and research provision.


	

	Resolved
	The following courses in the Department of Economics should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· PhD Economics

· Integrated PhD Economics

· MPhil Economics

· MRes Economics

· MSc Economics

· MSc Economics and Econometrics

· MSc Applied Economics and Data Analysis

· MSc Behavioural Economics

· MSc Money and Banking

· MSc International Economics

· MSc Management Economics

· MSc Financial Economics

· MSc Financial Economics and Econometrics

· MSc Financial and Business Economics

· MSc Financial Econometrics

· MSc Accounting and Financial Economics

· MSc Computational Economics, Financial Markets and Policy

· GDip Economics


	

	Department of Sociology
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 2 March 2015 to consider the Department of Sociology undergraduate provision.


	


	Resolved
	The following courses in the Department of Sociology should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· BA Criminology

· BA Criminology and the Media

· BA Criminology and Social Psychology

· BA Media, Culture and Society

· BA Sociology and Politics

· BA Sociology

· BA Sociology and Criminology

· BA Sociology with Human Rights

· BA Sociology with Psychosocial Studies

· BA Sociology with Social Anthropology

· BA Social Psychology and Sociology 
	

	
	
	

	Approval of new courses (category two)

	

	Resolved
	The following new courses should be introduced with effect from October 2015:

Department of Sociology
· BA Sociology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Media, Culture and Society (Including Placement Year)

· BA Sociology and Politics (Including Placement Year)

· BA Sociology and Human Rights (Including Placement Year)

· BA Criminology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Criminology and the Media (Including Placement Year)

· BA Sociology and Criminology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Criminology with Social Psychology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Sociology with Social Anthropology (Including Placement Year)

· BA Sociology with Psychosocial Studies (Including Placement Year) 

Essex Business School

· MSc Human Resource Management


	15/276 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2015:

Department of Language and Linguistics

· BA Drama and Modern Languages

· MA English Language and Literature

· MA Sociolinguistics of the Arab World


	15/277 

	Resolved
	The following courses should be discontinued with effect from October 2016:

Department of Sociology

· BA Criminology and the Media

· BA Criminology and the Media (Including Year Abroad)


	15/278 


	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following courses with effect from October 2015:

Department of Language and Linguistics
· BA Drama and Modern Languages

· MA English Language and Literature

· MA Sociolinguistics of the Arab World


	15/279 

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) had approved the temporary suspension of the following courses with effect from October 2016:

Department of Sociology
· BA Criminology and the Media

· BA Criminology and the Media (Including Year Abroad)


	15/280 

	
	
	

	Change of course title
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) approved the change of course title of the following courses with effect from October 2015:

Department of Economics
· From: MRes Accounting, Finance and Management

· To: MRes Accounting and Management

Department of Sociology
· From: BA Social Psychology and Sociology

· To: BA Sociology and Social Psychology

· From: BA Social Psychology and Sociology (Including Year Abroad)

· To: BA Sociology and Social Psychology (Including Year Abroad) 
	

	
	
	15/281 

	Approval of new courses (category one)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	The Executive Dean had given Part 1 and 2 approval to the following courses with effect from October 2015:

Department of Economics

· BA Economic Analysis for Public Policy

· BA Economic Analysis for Public Policy (Including Year Abroad)

· BA Economic Analysis for Public Policy (Including Placement Year)
	15/282 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE
	

	
	
	

	Partnerships Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/15/43)
	

	Received
	A report from the Partnerships Education Committee held on 6 May 2015.
	15/283 

	
	
	


	Periodic Review
	

	
	
	

	Colchester Institute:  :  Courses in the Faculty of Creative Arts
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BA (Hons) Creative Performance (Acting)

· BA (Hons) Musical Theatre

· BA(Hons) Technical Theatre

· FdA Technical Theatre

The FdA Creative Performance (Acting) and FdA Musical Theatre would not be validated for 2015 admission.  The current FdA Creative Performance course would run for continuing students only.
	15/284 

	
	
	

	Colchester Institute:  Photography courses
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BA (Hons) Photography

· FdA Photography
	15/285 

	
	
	

	South Essex College:  Computer Games Design courses
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BSc (Hons) Computer Games Design

Incorporating the following exit awards:
· Dip HE in Computer Games Design 

· Cert HE in Computer Games Design
	15/286 

	
	
	

	South Essex College:  Music Performance and Production courses
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BA (Hons) Music Performance, Production and Composition 

· BA (Hons) Music Production

Incorporating the following exit awards:
· Dip HE in Music Performance, Production and Composition

· Cert HE in Music Performance, Production and Composition

· Dip HE in Music Production

· Cert HE in Music Production
	15/287 

	
	
	


	Writtle College:  Agriculture courses
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BSc (Hons) / Dip HE Agriculture (full and part time mode)

· BSc (Hons) / Dip HE Agriculture (Farm Livestock Production) (full and part time mode)

· BSc (Hons) / Dip HE Agriculture (Arable Crop Production) (full and part time mode)

· BSc (Hons) / Dip HE Agriculture (Sustainable Environments) (full and part time mode)

· Cert HE Agriculture (full and part time mode)

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Dip HE Agriculture

· Dip HE Agriculture (Farm Livestock Production)

· Dip HE Agriculture (Arable Crop Management) 

· Dip HE Agriculture (Sustainable Environments) 

· Cert HE

The following change of course title was also approved:
From:

· BSc (Hons) Agricultural Crop Production with Conservation Management.

To:

· BSc (Hons) / Dip HE Agriculture (Sustainable Environments)
	15/288 

	
	
	

	Writtle College:  Horticulture courses
	

	Resolved
	The following courses were reapproved for five years with a review during the academic year 2019/20 subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by the agreed deadlines:
· BSc (Hons) Horticulture

· Dip HE Horticulture

· Cert HE Horticulture

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Dip HE Horticulture

· Cert HE Horticulture
	15/289 

	
	
	

	Course validations
	

	
	
	

	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	Resolved
	The following courses should be approved for five years until Periodic Review in 2019/20.  In reaching the decision the Validation Panel confirmed that it had confidence in the validity and relevance of the stated aims and intended learning outcomes of the courses, in accordance with relevant external reference points subject to the response to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the report being met by agreed deadlines.

· Masters in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Children, Young People and Families: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Masters in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Infants and the Early Years: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Masters in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working with Adolescents: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Masters in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Diploma in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

Incorporating the following exit awards:

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach

· Postgraduate Certificate in Working in Education: A Psychoanalytic Observational Approach


	15/290 

	Extension of validated provision
	

	
	
	

	Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust
	

	Resolved
	An extension to the validation period for the following two courses should be given to the end of 2015/16.  The Periodic Review of both courses would take place during the autumn term 2015.

· Professional Doctorate in Child, Community and Educational Psychology

· Professional Doctorate in Child and Educational Psychology
	15/291 

	
	
	

	Course discontinuation and suspension
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	Following a recommendation made through the Periodic Review process and a rationalisation of the programmes on offer, entry onto the following courses should be discontinued from 2015-16:

Writtle College

· BSc (Hons) Agricultural Crop Production

· BSc (Hons) Agricultural Crop Production with Conservation Management

· BSc (Hons) Agricultural Crop Production with Wildlife Conservation

· BSc (Hons) Farm Livestock Production

· BSc (Hons) Farm Livestock Production with Conservation Management

· BSc (Hons) Farm Livestock Production with Wildlife Conservation

· FdSc Agriculture (Crop Production)

· FdSc Agriculture (Farm Livestock Production)

· FdSc Horticulture (Landscape Construction)

· FdSc Horticulture (Production Horticulture)

· Certificate of Continuing Education Horticulture

· Certificate of Continuing Education Professional Gardening
	15/292 

	
	
	


	THEMES ARISING FROM ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSE REPORTS (POSTGRADUATE RESEARCH) (AQSC/15/44)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Overviews of postgraduate research Annual Review of Course reports written by the Deputy Deans (Education) and the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education.  The reports from the Faculty Education Committees and Partnerships Education Committee also included summaries of discussions at their meetings.


	15/293 

	Reported
	The reports were the first to be presented using the revised templates, which aligned reporting for taught and research provision where possible, and followed a review of the information that was to be captured in these reports.

	15/294 

	
	All three faculties reported good practice in organising student conferences.
Other areas of good practice included:

· In the Faculty of Science and Health:  examples of effective formats and organisation of supervisory boards or reports; and individualised submission flowcharts (Biological Sciences).
· In the Faculty of Social Sciences:  high numbers of students completing Cadenza; and the ISER Facebook page which put new students in touch with current students before their arrival.

Areas highlighted for further improvement included:

· In the Faculty of Humanities:  student engagement in the ARC process.
· In the Faculty of Science and Health:  reviewing varying levels of workload allocation;  expanding involvement in Proficio courses;  improving the accuracy of pre-populated data.
· In the Faculty of Social Sciences:  submission rates.


	15/295 

	Noted
	A query was raised over the provision of references and whether there were any risks associated with students submitting these.

Secretary’s note:  Application information for prospective students required them to provide a verifiable academic reference.  Admissions Selectors determined whether references were acceptable, and contacted applicants for more information or evidence where needed.  AQSC comments would be referred to admissions to follow-up with the department.


	15/296 

	Resolved
	The PGR ARC templates should be revised to include the requirement to reflect on Periodic Reviews.
	15/297 

	
	
	


	EXTERNAL EXAMINER AND ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSE REPORTS (PARTNER INSTITUTION POSTGRADUATE TAUGHT COURSES) (AQSC/15/45)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	Overviews of External Examiner reports and Annual Review of Course reports written by the Dean and Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships.

	15/298 

	Reported
	Areas of good practice included:

· The responses to External Examiner suggestions, and evidence of constructive relationships between course teams and their External Examiners.

· Impressive techniques for maintaining engagement on the courses (University of Essex Online).

· Timing and quality of feedback which allowed students to improve in time for their end-of-term assessments (University of Essex Online)
Areas highlighted for further improvement included:

· Ongoing work to ensure ARC action plans contained measureable performance indicators.
	15/299 

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY-WIDE SKILLS PROVISION
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	In receiving the External Examiner report, Annual Review of Course report and Periodic Review Report, AQSC were able to see clear connections between areas identified for improvement being highlighted and addressed.
	

	
	
	

	PG Certificate of Higher Education Practice annual monitoring (AQSC/15/46)
	

	Received
	The External Examiner and Annual Review of Course report for the PG CHEP.


	15/300 

	
	
	

	PG Certificate of Higher Education Practice Periodic Review (AQSC/15/47)
	

	Received
	The report of a periodic review event that had taken place on 29 April 2015 to consider the PG Cert Higher Education Practice delivered by Learning and Development.

	15/301 

	Noted
	The Faculty Education Manager would be asked to confirm the variation to the Rules of Assessment which allowed marks to be pass/fail as opposed to graded.


	15/302 

	Resolved
	The following course should continue until the next cycle of periodic review.

· PG Cert Higher Education Practice
	15/303 

	
	
	

	HIGHER EDUCATION ACHIEVEMENT REPORT (HEAR) (AQSC/15/48)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper providing the Committee with a broad overview of the Higher Education Achievement Report (HEAR) and its implementation at the University of Essex.  Members of AQSC were invited to discuss the proposed structure of the programme summaries and the proposed processes for the creation and annual review of summaries.

	15/304 

	Reported
	The Higher Education Achievement Report (HEAR) was a sector initiative which endeavoured to recognise more fully the breadth of knowledge and skills that students accrued during their period of undergraduate study, in addition to recording academic and extra-curricular achievements.  The University’s Employability Strategy (approved by Council in July 2012) contained a commitment to implement the Higher Education Achievement Report for undergraduate students registering with the University in 2014-15 and beyond.

	15/305 

	
	Programme summaries, which formed part of the HEAR, were needed for each undergraduate master level course, for inclusion with the Higher Education Achievement Report which would be issued at the point of graduation in July 2017.  As a one-off task, it would be necessary to create new programme summaries for all UG courses being delivered in 2014-15, and for all new courses being delivered from 2015-16.  A Project Officer had been appointed to support this work and to reduce the level of departmental resource required.

	15/306 

	
	Annual reviews of the summaries would be carried out at the same time as the annual review of programme specifications to ensure continued alignment.


	15/307 

	
	For new courses being delivered from 2016-17 onwards, programme summaries would be created and approved as part of the new course approval process.


	15/308 

	
	The proposed structure and content of the draft programme summaries had been recommended by the Academic Data Sub-group of the HEAR Steering Group, following consultation with departments, and a focus group comprising of employers and University representatives.  The content and structure of the programme summaries, the standard phrases, and the proposed approvals process had been endorsed by the HEAR Steering Group and Deputy Deans (Education).

	15/309 

	
	The Deputy Deans (Education), under delegated authority from AQSC, would approve the programme summaries for new and existing courses being delivered in 2014-15 and 2015-16.  The DDEs would consult with relevant departmental and faculty colleagues, however the number and role of colleagues involved in this process, would be at the discretion of the DDEs.

	15/310 

	Noted
	The Faculty Education Committees for Science and Health, Humanities and Social Sciences were notified of the proposed approach at their meetings on 13 May 2015.  Members of the Faculty of Social Sciences had raised some concerns over the volume of work, over standardised phrases, and whether presenting the experience and skills that these documents would include should be something students should be expected to do as part of their personal development.  These had subsequently been discussed at a Faculty Steering Group meeting, and reassurances given.

	15/311 

	
	Due to the diverse nature of the courses offered at the University, and the distinct characteristics of each department, it was recognised that it would not be appropriate for each programme summary to comprise wholly of standard phrases, and that departments may want to create more than one phrase to describe each key skill or competency. While standard phrases had been shared across departments for use within programme summaries, departments could develop additional phrases which better aligned with the courses they offered.

	15/312 

	
	Meetings were due to be held imminently to finalise the section of the HEAR which provided additional information.  This captured recognised achievements and not only participation.  Students would be given the opportunity to review and comment on the contents of this section, which would be fixed at the point of graduation.  Guidance would be produced on the activities which could be included, and on the type of evidence that would be accepted.  There would be ongoing communications with both students and staff, and activities organised by the SU to raise awareness amongst students.

	15/313 

	
	AQSC highlighted that this was a good opportunity to review and perfect programme specifications, to ensure they suited the needs of the variety of audiences who read them, and reflected all levels of student achievement on the award.  The Committee agreed that the ability to adapt the summaries would give departments the ability to individualise their course descriptions without risk of over-standardisation.

	15/314 

	Resolved
	Academic Quality and Standards Committee approved the proposals set out in paper AQSC/15/48:

· the proposed structure of programme summaries;

· the example programme summaries;

· the sample departmental standard phrases; 

· the proposed process for the approval of additional programme summaries for 2014-15 and 2015-16 UG courses;

· the proposed process for the approval of HEAR programme summaries for new courses commencing from 2016-17; and

· the proposed process for the annual revision of HEAR programme summaries.
	15/315 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Chair thanked the Faculty Convenors and Vice-President (Education), Students’ Union for their contribution to the Committee during 2014/15.
	15/316 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 14 October 2015.
	15/317 


Liz Laws
Senior Academic Standards and Partnerships Manager
June 2015

